

BRACKNELL FOREST BOROUGH COUNCIL

Framework Agreement for the Provision of:

COMMUNITY BASED SUPPORT SERVICES ISSUE DATED: FEBRUARY 2017

STANDARD CONDITIONS OF FRAMEWORK AGREEMENT: COMMUNITY BASED SUPPORT

CONTENTS

Conditions of Contract: Community Based Support Services

Schedule 1: Standard Conditions of Contract: Services Issue Dated May 2015

- Schedule 2: C: General Conditions
- Schedule 3: D: Special Conditions
- Attachment A Protection of Vulnerable Groups
- Attachment B Not used
- Attachment C Payment Schedule see separate document
- Attachment D Incidents Requiring Reporting Procedure
- Attachment E Providers Guide to Care Governance

Background

- (A) The Council placed a contract notice [REFERENCE] on [DATE] in the Official Journal of the European Union inviting potential providers to tender for the provision of Community Based Support Services.
- (B) On the basis of the providers Tender, the Council selected a number of Providers to enter a framework agreement to provide services to the Council in accordance with this Framework Agreement.
- (C) This Framework Agreement and documents sets out the procedure for ordering Services, the main terms and conditions for the provision of the Services and the obligations of the Provider under this Framework Agreement.
- (D) It is the Parties' intention that the Council has no obligation to place Referrals with the Provider under this Framework Agreement or at all.

The provisions of Schedule 1 (section in blue of this document) of the Council's Standard Conditions of Contract: Services, Issue dated: May 2015 shall apply to this Contract as follows:-

1 Definitions

In respect of the existing definitions the following shall apply:-

"Commencement Date" means the commencement of this Contract which shall be

"Contractors Response" means the Contractors Response dated [] "Employees" means the following employees of the Contractor [] "Invitation to Tender" means the Invitation to Tender of the Council dated ["Term" means the term of this Contractterminating upon [

In respect of the existing definitions the following are amended and shall now read:

"Contract"	means a legally binding agreement (made pursuant to the provisions of this Framework Agreement) for the provision of Services made between the Council and the Provider. Reference to Contract shall also include reference to 'Framework Agreement'
"Contractor"	means the person firm or company detailed in the Contract to whom this contract is issued and

shall include reference to 'Provider';

]

"Council"	means Bracknell Forest Borough Council, Adult Social Care Health & Housing, Time Square, Market Street, Bracknell, Berkshire RG12 1JD and shall also include reference to 'Purchaser'
"Price"	means the price agreed by the Purchaser for the provision of the Service as detailed in Schedule 7 Pricing Schedule and as detailed in the Individual Purchase Order net of any VAT that may be applicable.
"Service"	means the provision of support to the Individual in accordance with the Specification, and the care or support to Individual's in accordance with the Specification and the Individual Purchase Order and further in accordance with this Contract and any other documents contained or referred to herein
"Specification"	means the care specification for the Service at Appendix B hereof;

In respect of the existing definitions the following shall be added:-

"Business Continuity Plan"	means the identification, assessment and
	prioritisation of risks, and the actions taken to
	mitigate such risks across the whole operation of
	the Provider i.e. facilities management, back
	office etc

"Care Quality Commission (CQC)" means the independent regulator of all health and social care services in England.

means:-

- any permission, consent, approval, certificate, permit, licence, statutory agreement, authorisation, exception or declaration required by Law for or in connection with the performance of Services: and/or
- b) any necessary consent or agreement from any third party needed either for the performance of the Provider's obligations under this Contract or for the provision by the Provider of the Services in accordance with the contract

"Consent"

""Contracts Manager"	means the relevant Chief Officer for the Service who is responsible for the management of the Contract on behalf of the Purchaser;
Framework Agreement	means this agreement and all documents contained or referred to herein and shall also include reference to 'Contract'
"Individual/s"	means the person or people aged 18+ funded by the Purchaser who access the Service and where appropriate shall also include reference to anyone who is legally entitled to act on behalf of that person
"Individual's Information"	means the personal information relating to an Individual and any other details of the Individual
"Individual Purchase Order"	means the contractual document of that name containing details of the Individual, the commencement date of the provision of the Service and any additional details of the Service (over and above that detailed in the Specification) required for the Individual, and the Price
"Individual Purchaser"	means a person arranging a Service direct with the Provider using the cash provided by a Direct Payment. All Services provided to Individual Purchasers shall be subject to the terms and conditions of this Contract where expressly indicated in the clauses
"Losses"	means all damage, loss, liabilities, claims, actions, expenses (including the cost of legal and/or professional services), proceedings, demands and charges whether arising under statute, contract or at common law, but, excluding indirect losses
"Nominated Manager"	means the representative of the Provider responsible for the management of the Contract;
"Outcomes"	means the positive result (as identified by the Individual) to be achieved through the provision of the Service;

"Personal Data"	means personal data as defined in the Data Protection Act 1998 that is processed by the Contractor in connection with the service.
"Processing"	has the same meaning as the term "Processing" under the Data Protection Act 1998
"Provider"	means the framework provider individual or group providing the Service;
"Referral"	means an order from the Council detailing new referrals for individuals which will be issued to providers in accordance with the process detailed in appendix B Specification
"Safeguarding Assessment"	means the process undertaken to look into Safeguarding concerns regarding the suspected abuse or harm of an adult at risk;
"Service to the Individual"	means the service to the individual provided in accordance with the Individual Purchaser Order and the Wellbeing Plan
"Service to the Individual" "Wellbeing Plan"	accordance with the Individual Purchaser Order

2 The Services

Shall apply with the addition of:

- 2.6 Any damage caused by the Provider or their Workers to any Individual's property, arising from the performance of the Service shall be made good by the Provider at their expense.
- 2.7 The Provider undertakes to comply with the 'Support Charter', developed by the people of Bracknell for the people of Bracknell, copy of which can be found at http://www.justadvocacy.org.uk/forms/support-charter.pdf

3 Amendments to the Contract

Shall apply

4 Inspection of Premises and Nature of Services

Shall apply

5 Contractor Status

Shall apply

6 Contractors Personnel

Shall apply

7 Manner of Carrying Out the Services

Shall not apply to this Contract but substitute D11

8 Time of Performance

Shall apply

9 Rejection of Services

Shall apply

10 Intellectual Property

Shall apply

11 Payment Provisions

Shall not apply to this Contract, but substitute D1 in the Special Conditions Section

12 Access to Premises

Shall apply

13 Health and Safety

13.1 shall be amended to read:

13.1 The Contractor shall in performing the Contract adopt safe methods of work in order to protect the health and safety of its own employees the employees of the Council and of all other persons including members of the public and shall comply with the requirements of the Health & Safety at Work Act 1974, the Management of Health & Safety Regulations 1992, the Control of Substances Hazardous to Health (COSHH) Regulations 1988 and 1994 and the Road Traffic Act 1988, Health & Safety in Care Homes 2014, HSE guidance notes and approved Code of Practice and of any other Acts Regulations Orders or any European Directive pertaining to the health and safety of persons and shall have regard to the Council's health and safetv http://schools.bracknellpolicv see forest.gov.uk/sites/default/files/assets/general-statement-of-policy-andorganisational-arrangements.pdf

All other Clauses shall apply

14 Indemnity Insurance

Shall not apply to this Contract, but substitute D8

15 Equal Opportunities

Shall apply

16 **Termination**

Shall not apply but substitute C6

17 Default

Shall apply

18 Recovery of Sums Due

Shall apply

19 Notices

Shall not apply, but substitute C19

20 Assignment and Sub-Contracting

Shall apply with the addition of:-

20.5 Notwithstanding the provisions of condition 20.1 hereof, the Contractor shall be permitted to sub contract work, or hire agency staff to cover the absence of permanent staff. The Contractor shall fully meet the staffing requirements in the Specification for all agency/sub contract staff and shall remain responsible for the delivery of the Service. The Provider shall undertake all reasonable checks on the suitability of the subcontractor to ensure that they comply with these requirements

21 Data Protection

Shall apply with the addition of:-

- 21.4 The Contractor shall comply with the data protection principles under the Data Protection Act 1998 ("the Act") and any equivalent or associated legislation and the Council's Data Protection policies from time to time (in so far as they are relevant) in respect of the Processing of the Personal Data;
- 21.5 Subject to compliance with the Act and any other clause in this Contract, upon the Council's request permit any authorised officers of the Council to inspect the Contractor's premises and data systems, and have access to, and be provided with, copies of any information (including, without limitation, Personal Data), to enable the Council to:
- 21.5.1 satisfy itself that the Contractor is complying with its obligations under this clause;
- 21.5.2 assess compliance with the Contract and the provision of the Service; and
- 21.5.3 comply with its own legal functions, duties and responsibilities in respect of the Service.
- 21.6 Only undertake Processing of Personal Data reasonably required to perform the Service and, in any event, strictly in accordance with the Act and the Council's instructions from time to time;
- 21.7 Not disclose Personal Data to any person other than to employees and sub contractors to whom disclosure is necessary for the performance of the Service;
- 21.8 Ensure that any disclosure to a sub-contractor is subject to a binding legal obligation upon the sub-contractor to comply with the obligations set out in this clause. For the avoidance of doubt, no such sub-contract shall relieve the Contractor of its obligation to comply fully with this clause, and the Contractor shall remain fully responsible and liable for ensuring full compliance with this clause in all respects.

- 21.9 Immediately inform the Council of any request from an Individual for access to their Personal Data, and comply with the Council's instructions in relation to complying with that request;
- 21.10 Have in place, and undertake to maintain during the term of the Contract, appropriate technical and organisational measures against the accidental, unauthorised or unlawful processing, destruction, loss, damage or disclosure of Personal Data, and adequate security programmes and processes to ensure that unauthorised persons do not have access to the Personal Data or to any equipment used to process the Personal Data;
- 21.11 Take all reasonable steps to ensure that any of its staff who have access to Personal Data are honest, reliable and competent.
- 21.12 The Provider will endeavour to ensure that all Staff consent to the Council to accessing their records and to be available for interview if required. Copies of the consent will be made available to the council, on request.

22 Standards

Shall apply

23 Bribery and Corruption

Shall apply

24 Human Rights

Shall apply

25 No Rights of Third Parties

Shall apply

26 Waiver

Shall apply

27 Freedom of Information

Shall apply

28 **TUPE**

Shall apply

29 Contractor's Property

Shall not apply to this Contract

30 Confidentiality

Shall apply

31 Term

Shall apply

32 Dispute Resolution

Shall apply

33 Governing Law

Shall apply

34 Attachment A – Protection of Vulnerable Groups

Shall not apply to this Contract, but substitute C12

SCHEDULE 1 The Council's Standard Conditions of Contract: Services, Issue dated: May 2015

Contents

- 1. Definitions
- 2. The Services
- 3. Amendments to the Contract
- 4. Inspection of Premises and Nature of Services
- 5. Contractor Status
- 6. Contractors Personnel
- 7. Manner of Carrying Out the Services
- 8. Time of Performance
- 9. Rejection of Services
- 10. Intellectual Property
- 11. Payment Provisions
- 12. Access to Premises
- 13. Health and Safety
- 14. Indemnity Insurance
- 15. Equal Opportunities
- 16. Termination
- 17. Default
- 18. Recovery of Sums Due
- 19. Notices
- 20. Assignment and Sub-Contracting
- 21. Data Protection
- 22. Standards
- 23. Bribery and Corruption
- 24. Human Rights
- 25. No Rights of Third Parties
- 26. Waiver
- 27. Freedom of Information
- 28. TUPE
- 29. Contractor's Property
- 30. Confidentiality
- 31. Term
- 32. Dispute Resolution
- 33. Governing Law

1 **Definitions**

In these conditions:-	
"Commencement Date"	means the date of commencement of this Contract which shall be []
"Contract"	means the Contract between the Council and the Contractor consisting of these conditions, the Specifications and any other documents or parts thereof specified in the Contract;
"Contractor"	means the person firm or company detailed in the Contract to whom this contract is issued;
"Contractors Response"	means the Contractors Response dated [] to the Invitation to Tender;
"Council"	means Bracknell Forest Borough Council;
"Employees"	means the following employees of the Contractor [];
"Invitation to Tender"	means the Invitation to Tender of the Council dated [];
"IP"	means all intellectual property rights of whatsoever nature including (without limiting the generality of the foregoing) copyright (and rights in the nature of copyright), design rights, database rights, trade marks, patents and patentable inventions (and the right to apply for any of the foregoing);
"Mediator"	means the neutral person agreed and appointed by the Parties to facilitate the resolution of a contractual dispute;
"Premises"	means the location where the Services are to be performed as specified in the Contract;
"Price"	means the price for the Services detailed in the Contract;
"Prohibited Act"	means the following which constitute Prohibited Acts:

(a) to directly or indirectly offer, promise or give any person working for or engaged by the Council a financial or other advantage to: (i) induce that person to perform improperly a relevant function or activity; or (ii) reward that person for improper performance of a relevant function or activity; (b) to directly or indirectly request, agree to receive or accept any financial or other advantage as an inducement or a reward for improper performance of a relevant function or activity in connection with this Contract: (c) committing any offence: (i) under the Bribery Act 2010; (ii) under legislation creating offences concerning fraudulent acts; (iii) at common law concerning fraudulent acts relating to this Contract or any other contract with the Council; or (iv) defrauding, attempting to defraud or conspiring to defraud the Council. "Services" means the services to be provided as specified in this Contract and shall, where the context so admits, include any materials articles and goods to be supplied thereunder "Specifications" means the technical and other specifications, plans, drawings, examples, patterns and any other document or material issued or agreed by the Council relating to the Services as may be specified in this Contract. "Sub-Contract" means a contract between two or more suppliers, at any stage of remoteness from the Council in a subcontracting chain, made wholly or substantially for the purpose of performing (or contributing to the performance

of) the whole or any part of this Contract

"Term"

means the term of this Contract commencing on the Commencement Date and terminating upon [] unless extended in accordance with the provisions of this Contract

As used in this Contract the masculine includes the feminine and the neuter and the singular includes the plural and vice versa.

A reference to any statute, enactment, order, regulation or other similar instrument shall be construed as a reference to the statute, enactment, order, regulation or instrument as amended by any subsequent statute, enactment, enactment, order, regulation or instrument as contained in an subsequent re-enactment thereof. A reference to any document shall be construed as a reference to the document

as at the date of execution of this Contract.

Each party shall comply with any express obligation in this Contract to comply with any document, statute, enactment, order, regulation or other similar instrument that is referred to in this Contract.

Headings are included in this Contract for ease of reference only and shall not affect the interpretation or construction of this Contract.

These conditions may only be varied with the written agreement of the Council. No terms or conditions put forward at any time by the Contractor shall form any part of the Contract.

In respect of all Services to be supplied by the Contractor in accordance with the Specifications and Contract the following conditions shall apply:-

2 The Services

- 2.1 This Contract is for the supply of Services by the Contractor to the Council in the manner specified and at any place specified in the Contract.
- 2.2 The Services shall be provided to the reasonable satisfaction of the Council and shall conform in all respects with the Specifications, with any particulars described in this Contract or any agreed variations thereto confirmed in writing between the parties
- 2.3 The Contractor shall carry out the Services using the highest standard of skill and care which is ordinarily exercised by experienced and competent suppliers performing the services of a similar nature to the Services.
- 2.4 Where Services include the provision of goods, material or plant these shall be of satisfactory quality and fit for any purpose specified or made known to the Contractor in writing by the Council during this Contract.
- 2.5 The Contractor shall:-

- 2.5.1 provide to the satisfaction of the Council such appropriately qualified and experienced staff including, where appropriate, Employees named in the Contractors Response, as shall be necessary for the proper execution of the Services and shall not remove or replace such persons without the prior written approval of the Council. The Council shall reserve the right to interview or review any Employees proposed by the Contractor prior to such approval;
- 2.5.2 ensure that all persons involved in delivering the Services are sufficiently instructed with regard to the Services as specified in this Contract;
- 2.5.3 satisfy itself that the information, including documentation, provided by the Council is adequate and will not prejudice the performance of any of the Contractor's obligations under this Contract. The Contractor undertakes to inform the Council immediately of any inadequacy whereupon the Council engage with the Contractor with a view to resolving the inadequacy;
- 2.5.4 have due regard to the Council's policies or other matters which the Council has disclosed to the Contractor;

3 Amendments to the Contract

3.1 This Contract shall not be varied or amended unless such variation or amendment is agreed in writing by duly authorised representatives of the Council and the Contractor.

4 Inspection of Premises and nature of Services

- 4.1 The Contractor is deemed to have inspected the Premises before giving its quotation or tender so as to have understood the nature and extent of the Services to be carried out and satisfied itself in relation to all matters connected with the Services and Premises
- 4.2 The Council shall at the request of the Contractor grant such access as may be reasonable for this purpose

5 Contractor status

- 5.1 In carrying out the Services the Contractor shall be acting as principal and not as the agent of the Council. Accordingly:-
- 5.1.1 the Contractor shall not (and shall procure that his agents and servants do not) say or do anything that might lead any other person to believe that the Contractor is acting as the agent of the Council; and
- 5.1.2 nothing in this Contract shall impose any liability on the Council in respect of any liability incurred by the Contractor to any other person but this shall not be taken

to exclude or limit any liability of the Council to the Contractor that may arise by virtue of either a breach of this Contract or any negligence on the part of the Council its staff or agents

6 Contractors personnel

- 6.1 The Contractor shall take the steps reasonably required by the Council to prevent unauthorised persons being admitted to the Premises. If the Council gives the Contractor notice that any person is not to be admitted to or is to be removed from the Premises or is not to become involved in or is to be removed from the involvement in the performance of the Contract, the Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to comply with such notice and, if required by the Council, the Contractor shall replace any person moved under this condition with another suitably qualified person and procure that any pass issued to the person removed is surrendered
- 6.2 If and when instructed by the Council the Contractor shall give to the Council a list of names and addresses of all persons who are or may be at any time concerned with the Services or any part of them, specifying the capacities in which they are so concerned, and giving such other particulars and evidence of identity and other supporting evidence as the Council may reasonably require
- 6.3 The decision of the Council as to whether any person is to be admitted to or is to be removed from the Premises or is not to become involved in or is to be removed from involvement in the performance of the Contract and as to whether the Contractor has furnished the information or taken the steps required by it under this condition shall be final and conclusive
- 6.4 The Contractor shall bear the cost of any notice instruction or decision of the Council under this condition
- 6.5 In the event that the Contractor is required under the Contract to undertake a regulated activity, as defined by the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006, as amended by the Protection of Freedoms Act 2012 the provisions of Attachment A hereto (Protection of Vulnerable Groups) shall apply. The Contractor shall undertake to co-operate fully with the Council should the above become necessary, and shall agree to organise such checks as may reasonably be required by the Council. The Council undertakes to give the Contractor reasonable notice of any such requirements.

7 Manner of carrying out the Services

7.1 The Contractor shall make no delivery of materials plant or other things nor commence any work on the Premises without obtaining the Council's prior consent

- 7.2 Access to the Premises shall not be exclusive to the Contractor but only such as shall enable it to carry out the Services concurrently with the execution of work by others. The Contractor shall co-operate with such others as the Council may reasonably require
- 7.3 The Council shall have the power at any time during the progress of the Services to order in writing:-
- 7.3.1 the removal from the Premises of any materials which in the opinion of the Council are either hazardous noxious or not in accordance with the Contract, and/or
- 7.3.2 the substitution of proper and suitable materials, and/or
- 7.3.3 the removal and proper re-execution of any work which in respect of material or workmanship is not in the opinion of the Council in accordance with the Contract
- 7.4 On completion of the Services the Contractor shall remove its plant equipment and unused materials and shall clear away from the Premises all rubbish arising out of the Services and leave the Premises in a neat and tidy condition

8 Time of performance

8.1 The Contractor shall begin performing the Services on the date stated in the Contract and shall complete them by the date stated in the Contract or continue to perform them for the period stated in the Contract (whichever is applicable). Time of performance is of the essence in this Contract. The Council may by written notice require the Contractor to execute the Services in such order as the Council may decide. In the absence of such notice the Contractor shall submit any detailed programs of work and progress reports as the Council may from time to time require

9 Rejection of Services

- 9.1 The Council may by notice to reject any Services which it does not consider to have been carried out in accordance with the Contract and the Contractor shall, without prejudice to the Council's other rights, promptly and at its own expense, remedy the deficiency identified in the Services as required by the Council.
- 9.2 If the Contractor fails to remedy the deficiency promptly in accordance with the Council's notice, the Council may remedy or cause to be remedied any deficiency at the Contractor's cost.

10 Intellectual Property

10.1 All patents, copyright and other IP rights in all documents (including but not limited to drawings, working notes and books), transparencies, prints, photographs,

negatives, tapes, discs, software information or other items created or supplied by the Council to the Contractor in connection to this Contract shall remain the property of the Council. All originals and copies thereof shall be delivered to the Council upon provision of written notice to the Contractor and the Supplier shall be required to certify that none are retained in its possession.

- 10.2 Without prejudice to any pre-existing rights of third-parties or of the Contractor, all patents, copyright and other IP rights arising from the performance of the Services shall vest in the Council and the Contractor waives in favour of the Council all rights therein.
- 10.3 The ownership of and sole right to the copyright in any document prepared by the Contractor in connection with this Contract shall vest in the Council from the outset.
- 10.4 The Contractor shall not have the right to use any data, reports, drawings, specifications, designs, inventions, plans, programs or other material referred to in clause 10.1 and under clause 10.3 for its own commercial purposes except upon obtaining the prior written consent of the Council and then only upon such terms as may be imposed in connection therewith.
- 10.5 It shall be a condition of the Contract that, except to the extent that the execution of the Services incorporate designs furnished by the Council, the Services will not infringe any patent, trade mark, registered design, copyright or other right in the nature of IP of any third party and the Contractor shall indemnify the Council against all actions, suits, claims, demands, losses, charges, costs and expenses which the Council may suffer or incur as a result of or in connection with any breach of this Condition.
- 10.6 All IP rights (including ownership and copyright) in any specifications, instructions, plans, drawings, patents, patterns, models, designs or other material:-
- 10.6.1 prepared by or for the Contractor for use, or intended use, in relation to the performance of this Contract shall belong to the Council, and the Contractor shall not and shall procure that the Contractor's employees, servants, agents, suppliers and sub-contractors shall not (except when necessary for the implementation of the Contract) without the prior written consent of the Council, use or disclose any such IP and IP rights, or any other information (whether or not relevant to this Contract) which the Contractor may obtain in performing the Contract except information which is in the public domain.
- 10.7 Upon the termination of the Contract the Contractor shall immediately return to the Council all material, work or records held, including any back up media.
- 10.8 The provisions of this Condition shall apply during the continuance of this Contract and for no less than 6 years after its expiry or termination.

11 Payment Provisions

- 11.1 Unless otherwise stated in the Contract payment of invoices which the Council has determined are valid and undisputed will be made within 30 days of the date of receipt and agreement of such invoices, submitted monthly in arrears, for work completed to the satisfaction of the Council.
- 11.2 Where the Contractor submits invoices to the Council in accordance with condition 11.1 the Council will consider and verify such invoices in a timely fashion. In the event that the Council fails to comply with this undertaking and there is an undue delay in considering and verifying any invoice, the invoice will be regarded as valid and undisputed for the purposes of condition 11.1 after a reasonable time has passed.
- 11.3 If the Council fails to pay any amount payable by it under this Contract, the Contractor shall be entitled but not obliged to charge the Council interest on the overdue amount from the due date up to the date of actual payment at the rate of two percent above the base rate for the time being of Lloyds TSB Bank plc
- 11.4 Value Added Tax where applicable will be shown separately on all invoices as a net extra charge
- 11.5 No increase in the Price will be accepted by the Council unless agreed by the Council in writing before the execution of the Contract and detailed therein
- 11.6 The Council may withhold all or part of any payment due hereunder if the Council is not for any reason satisfied with the Services to which the payment relates.

12 Access to Premises

- 12.1 Any access to Premises and any labour and equipment that may be provided by the Council in connection with provision of Services shall be provided without acceptance by the Council of any liability whatsoever and the Contractor shall indemnify the Council in respect of any actions claims demands charges losses costs and expenses which the Council may suffer or incur as a result of or in connection with any damage or injury (whether fatal or otherwise) occurring in the course of delivery or installation to the extent that any such damage or injury is attributable to any act or omission of the Contractor or any of its sub-contractors
- 12.2 Where any access to the Premises is necessary in connection with delivery or installation or the provision of Services the Contractor and its sub-contractors shall at all times comply with the reasonable security requirements of the Council

13 Health and Safety

- 13.1 The Contractor shall in performing the Contract adopt safe methods of work in order to protect the health and safety of its own employees the employees of the Council and of all other persons including members of the public and shall comply with the requirements of the Health & Safety at Work Act 1974, the Management of Health & Safety Regulations 1992, the Control of Substances Hazardous to Health (COSHH) Regulations 1988 and 1994 and the Road Traffic Act 1988, HSE guidance notes and approved Code of Practice and of any other Acts Regulations Orders or any European Directive pertaining to the health and safety of persons and shall have regard to the Council's health and safety policy see <u>http://schools.bracknell-forest.gov.uk/sites/default/files/assets/general-statement-of-</u> policy-and-organisational-arrangements.pdf
- 13.2 The Contractor shall, prior to the commencement date of this Contract provide to the Council on request with a written copy of its health and safety working procedures relating to the performance of the Contract.
- 13.3 The Contractor shall review its health and safety policy and safe working procedures as often as may be necessary and in the light of changing legislation or working practices and shall notify the Council in writing of any such revisions if required by the Council. The Council may require the Contractor to amend its health and safety policy and safe working procedures to comply with any change in legislation or working practices.
- 13.4 The Contractor shall advise the Council of the name address and telephone number of the person within his organisation responsible for health and safety and welfare matters.
- 13.5 The Contractor shall be responsible for ensuring compliance (and that of any subcontractor) with aforementioned safety policies.

14 Indemnity Insurance

- 14.1 Without prejudice to any rights or remedies of the Council (including the Council's rights and indemnities pursuant to the Contract the Contractor shall indemnify the Council against all actions claims demands losses charges costs and expenses which the Council may suffer or incur as a result of or in connection with any damage to property or in respect of any injury (whether fatal or otherwise) to any person which may result directly or indirectly from any defect in the performance by the Contractor of the Services or the negligent or wrongful act or omission of the Contractor
- 14.2 The Contractor shall have in force and shall require any sub-contractor to have in force:-
- 14.2.1 employers liability insurance in accordance with any legal requirements for the time being in force; and

- 14.2.2 public liability insurance for such sum and range of cover as the Contractor deems to be appropriate but covering at least all matters which are the subject of indemnities or compensation obligations under these conditions in the sum of not less than £5 million for any one incident and unlimited in total, unless otherwise agreed by the Council in writing and detailed in the Contract.
- 14.3 In the event that as part of the provision of the Services the Contractor is providing professional advice to the Council then the Contractor shall for the term of the Contract and for a period of three years from the date of satisfactory completion of the Services have and keep in force professional indemnity insurance in the sum of no less than £2,000,000 or such other sum as shall be detailed on the Contract
- 14.4 The policy or policies of insurance referred to in condition 14.2 shall be shown to the Council whenever it requests together with satisfactory evidence of payment of premiums

15 Equal Opportunities

- 15.1 The Contractor shall ensure that its Terms and Conditions of Employment and its policies and procedures relating to employment comply with all current legislation other legal requirements and codes of practice published by all relevant recognised bodies including but not limited to:-
 - ACAS
 - The Equalities and Human Rights Commission
 - The Department of Communities and Local Government
 - The Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform
 - and shall upon request furnish the Council with such evidence of compliance with the same as the Council shall specify and require
- 15.2 The Contractor shall not discriminate or permit any employee or agent of the Contractor to discriminate in any way against any person on the basis of race gender disability age religion belief or sexual orientation or in any other way prohibited by law and shall comply at all times at its own expense with any requirements made by the Council to be observed by contractors in its policies to promote equality and diversity.
- 15.3 The Contractor shall comply with the Council's policies made pursuant to the Equality Act 2010 and for the promotion of equality and diversity published from time to time and shall if required to do so produce evidence satisfactory to the Council that the performance of the contract is consistent with and in accordance with those policies see http://www.bracknell-forest.gov.uk/bracknellforest.
- 15.4 The Contractor shall be able to demonstrate that where appropriate (bearing in mind the nature of the Services to be provided) that those Services are accessible

and delivered in a way that is appropriate to meet the needs of those people that the Services are intended to benefit

- 15.5 If required by the Council the Contractor shall prepare and monitor a plan to deliver fair and equal access to the Services to ensure delivery of the Services in accordance with condition 15.4 above and shall make this plan available to the Council upon request. The Contractor shall make such reasonable changes to his plan as may reasonably be required by the Council to ensure compliance with condition 15.4 above. Where relevant to the contract and as agreed between the contractor and the Council, the Contractor shall also be expected to monitor the representation within its workforce and provide the Council with a breakdown of job applicants and workforce on the basis of race gender disability age religion or belief
- 15.6 The Contractor shall ensure that its staff are properly trained in respect of the matters detailed in this clause to ensure compliance with the Contractor's duties relating to equality and diversity and fair access in the Contract

16 <u>Termination</u>

- 16.1 The Council may terminate the Contract by giving the Contractor at least [30] days prior written notice and such termination shall not affect the Council's obligation to pay for any Services to be performed up to the date of termination. The Council shall indemnify the Contractor against any direct, verifiable and non-recoverable costs which the Contractor has reasonably and properly incurred in connection with the Contract to the extent to which they would represent an unavoidable loss by the Contractor by reason of the termination of the Contract under this condition 16.1.
- 16.2 The Contractor shall notify the Council in writing immediately upon the occurrence of any of the following events:-
- 16.2.1 where the Contractor is an individual and if a petition is presented for the Contractor's bankruptcy or a criminal bankruptcy order is made against the Contractor or he makes any composition or arrangement with or for the benefit of creditors, or makes any conveyance or assignment for the benefit of creditors, or if an administrator is appointed to manage his affairs; or
- 16.2.2 where the Contractor is not an individual but is a firm or a number of persons acting together in any capacity if any event in (16.2.1) or (16.2.3) of this condition occurs in respect of any partner in the firm or any of those persons or a petition is presented for the Contractor to be wound up as an unregistered company; or
- 16.2.3 where the Contractor is a company, if the company passes a resolution for winding up or dissolution (otherwise than for the purposes of and followed by an amalgamation or reconstruction) or the Court makes an administration order or a winding up order, or the company makes a composition or arrangement with its creditors or an administrative receiver, receiver or manager is appointed by a

creditor or by the Court, or possession is taken of any of its property under the terms of a charge

- 16.3 On the occurrence of any of the events described in condition 16.2 or if the Contractor shall have committed a material breach of this Contract and (if such breach is capable of remedy) shall have failed to remedy such breach within 30 days of being required by the Council in writing to do so, or where the Contractor is an individual if he shall die or be adjudged incapable of managing his affairs within the meaning of Part VII of the Mental Health Act 1983 the Council shall be entitled to terminate this Contract by notice to the Contractor with immediate effect
- 16.4 In accordance with the provisions of the Public Contracts Regulations 2015 (PCR 2015), the Council may terminate this Contract by notice to the Contractor with immediate effect in the event that any one of the following grounds occur:-
- 16.4.1 The Contract has been subject to a substantial modification which would have required a new procurement procedure in accordance with Regulation 72(9) of PCR 2015;
- 16.4.2 The Contractor has, at the time of Contract award, been in one of the situations described in Regulation 57(1) of PCR 2015, including the additional provisions of Regulation 57(2), and should therefore have been excluded from the procurement procedure on mandatory exclusion grounds;
- 16.4.3 The Contract should not have been awarded to the Contractor in view of a serious infringement of the obligations under the Treaties and Public Contracts Directive that has been declared by the Court of Justice of the European Union in a procedure under Article 258 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union.
- 16.5 Termination under this condition 16 shall not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy which shall have accrued or shall thereupon accrue to the Council

17 **Default**

- 17.1 If the Contractor fails to deliver the Services or any portion thereof within the time specified in the Specifications or otherwise in accordance with the requirements of the Contract the Council shall be at liberty without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of contract and without prejudice to any further conditions detailed herein to determine the Contract either wholly or to the extent of such default and to purchase other Services as the case may be of the same or similar description to make good:-
- 17.1.1 such default; or
- 17.1.2 in the event of the Contract being wholly determined the Services remaining to be delivered

17.2 If the amount by which the costs of purchasing such other services exceeds the amount which would have been payable to the Contractor for them if they had been delivered in accordance with the Contract will be recoverable from the Contractor

18 **Recovery of sums due**

18.1 Wherever under this Contract any sum of money is recoverable from or payable by the Contractor that sum may be deducted from any sum then due or which at any later time may become due to the Contractor under this Contract or under any other agreement or contract with the Council

19 Notices

- 19.1 Any notice to be given under the Contract shall be in writing and may be served by personal delivery, first class recorded or e-mail to the address of the relevant party set out in the Contract, or such other address as that party may from time to time notify to the other party in accordance with this clause:
- 19.2 Notices served as above shall be deemed served on the working day of delivery provided delivery is before 5.00pm on a working day. Otherwise delivery shall be deemed to occur on the next working day. An email shall be deemed delivered when sent unless an error message is received.
- 19.3 Notices under may be served by email only if the original notice is then sent to the recipient by personal delivery or recorded delivery.

20 Assignment and sub-contracting

- 20.1 The Contractor is prohibited from transferring or assigning directly or indirectly to any person or persons whatsoever any portion of the Contract without written permission given on behalf of the Council by its duly authorised representative. Sub-contracting is prohibited without the consent of the Council
- 20.2 The Contractor shall be responsible for the observance of this requirement by sub-contractors employed in the execution of the Contract
- 20.3 Where the Contractor enters into a Sub-Contract, the Contractor shall include in that Sub-Contract:
 - (a) provisions having the same effect as conditions 11.1 and 11.2 of this Contract; and
 - (b) a provision requiring the counterparty to that Sub-Contract which it awards provisions having the same effect as conditions 11.1 and 11.2 of this Contract

20.4 In the event that the Council permits the Contractor to Sub-Contract all or part of the provision of the Services the Contractor shall remain and continue to remain liable for the work of the sub-contractor

21 Data Protection

- 21.1 The Contractor shall (and shall procure that any of its Contractor's Personnel involved in the provision of the agreement shall) comply with any notification requirements under the Data Protection Act 1998 and shall duly observe all obligations under that Act, which arise in connection with the Contract.
- 21.2 Notwithstanding the general obligation in condition 21.1, where the Contractor is processing Personal Data as a Data Processor for the Council, the Contractor shall ensure that it has in place appropriate technical and contractual measures to ensure the security of Personal Data (and to guard against unauthorised or unlawful processing of the Personal Data and against accidental loss or destruction of, or damage to, the Personal Data), as required under the Seventh Data Protection Principle in Schedule 1 to the Act; and
 - (a) provide the Council with such information as the Council may reasonably require to satisfy itself that the Contractor is complying with its obligations under the Act;
 - (b) promptly notify the Authority of any breach of the security measures required to be put in place pursuant to condition 21.2; and
 - (c) ensure it does not knowingly or negligently do or omit to do anything which places the Council in breach of the Council's obligations under the Act.
- 21.3 The provisions of this condition shall apply during the continuance of the Contract and indefinitely after its expiry or termination.

22 Standards

22.1 In the event that the Services require compliance with an appropriate British Standard then the Council will accept any equivalent European Standard. In the event that no such standards exist then the Services shall be required to comply with best industry standards.

23 Bribery and corruption

- 23.1 The Contractor:
 - (a) shall not, and shall procure that any person employed by it or who acts as an agent of the Contractor shall not in connection with this Contract commit a Prohibited Act;

- (b) warrants, represents and undertakes that it is not aware of any financial or other advantage being given to any person working for or engaged by the Council, or that an agreement has been reached to that effect, in connection with the execution of this Contract, excluding any arrangement of which full details have been disclosed in writing to the Council before execution of this Contract.
- 23.2 The Contractor shall:
 - (a) if requested, provide the Council with any reasonable assistance, at the Council's reasonable cost, to enable the Council to perform any activity required by any relevant government or agency in any relevant jurisdiction for the purpose of compliance with the Bribery Act;
 - (b) The Contractor shall provide such supporting evidence of compliance as the Council may reasonably request.
- 23.3 The Contractor shall have an anti-bribery policy (which shall be disclosed to the Council) to prevent any Contractor Party or Contractor Personnel from committing a Prohibited Act and shall enforce it where appropriate.
- 23.4 If any breach of Condition 23.1 is suspected or known, the Contractor must notify the Council immediately.
- 23.5 If the Contractor notifies the Council that it suspects or knows that there may be a breach of Condition 23.1, the Contractor must respond promptly to the Council's enquiries, co-operate with any investigation, and allow the Council to n books, records and any other relevant documentation. This obligation shall continue for six years following the expiry or termination of this Contract.
- 23.6 The Council may terminate this Contract by written notice with immediate effect if the Contractor or any person acting on its behalf (in all cases whether or not acting with the Contractor's knowledge) breaches Condition 23.1
- 23.7 Any notice of termination under Condition 23.6 must specify:
 - (a) the nature of the Prohibited Act;
 - (b) the identity of the party whom the Council believes has committed the Prohibited Act; and
 - (c) the date on which this Contract will terminate.
- 23.8 Any dispute relating to:
 - (a) the interpretation of condition 23.1; or

(b) the amount or value of any gift, consideration or commission, shall be determined by the Council and its decision shall be final and conclusive.

23.9 Any termination under condition 23.6 will be without prejudice to any right or remedy which has already accrued or subsequently accrues to the Council.

24 Human Rights

- 24.1 The Contractor confirms that it will perform its obligations pursuant to the Contract in all respects in conformance with the Human Rights Act 1998
- 24.2 The Contractor hereby indemnifies the Council from and against all losses costs expenses liabilities damages and claims arising from the failure of the Contractor its servants or agents to duly perform its obligations pursuant to sub condition 24.1 above and arising further from any act or omission of the Contractor its servants or agents in respect of the non performance of the said obligations
- 24.3 The Contractor ensures the compliance of any of its sub contractor's in the performance of the Contract with the provisions of this condition and shall indemnify the Council accordingly in respect of any breach of the same by the sub contractor

25 No rights of third parties

25.1 The parties hereby declare that no term of the Contract is intended by the parties to confer a benefit on any third party (as defined by the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999) nor is intended to be enforceable by any third party. The provisions of the said Act are hereby excluded

26 <u>Waiver</u>

- 26.1 The failure of either party to insist upon the strict performance of any provision of the Contract or the failure of either party to exercise any right or remedy to which it is entitled hereunder shall not constitute a waiver thereof and shall not cause a diminution of the obligations established by the Contract
- 26.2 A waiver of any breach of contract shall not constitute a waiver of any such subsequent breaches
- 26.3 No waiver of any of the provisions of the Contract shall be effective unless it is expressly stated to be a waiver and communicated to the other party in writing

27 Freedom of Information

27.1 The Council is under a statutory duty which may require the release of information under the Freedom of Information Act 2000. Such information may include matters relating to or arising out of or under this Contract. The Council shall be entitled to disclose such information in the event that it receives a request to do so. In this event the Council shall inform the Contractor of the request and give the Contractor details of the information that the Council intends to disclose.

28 <u>TUPE</u>

- 28.1 At any time during the period of nine (9) months before the expiry of the Contract term, or in the event that the Contract is terminated in accordance with these Conditions within 28 days of giving or receiving notice of such termination, or where this Contract is terminated forthwith within 28 days of termination, the Contractor shall on the written request of the Council collate whatever information is required for the purposes of the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 2006 (as amended) (the "TUPE Information") which may include but shall not be limited to:
 - (a) the number of staff, including supervisory and administrative staff, employed by the Contractor and any sub-Contractor employed in the Services;
 - (b) the terms and conditions of employment of those staff; and
 - (c) any other information relating to those staff as properly may be required by the Council under this Clause.
- 28.2 In the event that the Council commences procedures for inviting tenders to provide the Services, the Contractor shall make the TUPE Information available on request to any person who wishes to submit such a tender (a "Tenderer") provided that such Tenderer shall undertake to use the TUPE Information for the purposes of submitting a tender to the Council and for no other purpose.
- 28.3 Throughout the period specified in Clause 28.1 the Contractor shall maintain and amend the TUPE Information to the extent necessary to ensure that it is complete, accurate and up to date and in the event that such amendments are made the Contractor shall inform any person to whom it has made the TUPE Information available in accordance with this Clause of the nature extent and content of those amendments and the reasons for which they have been made.
- 28.4 The Contractor shall, if requested by the Council, provide the same information relating to employees of its contractors, sub-contractors and agents where relevant to the provision of the Services and shall do its utmost to procure cooperation from such contractors, sub-contractors and agents.
- 28.5 In the event that there is a transfer of employees pursuant to TUPE the Contractor shall co-operate, and where relevant do its utmost to procure the co-operation of its contractors, sub-contractors and agents, in the orderly transfer of any relevant personnel.
- 28.6 The Contractor shall indemnify the Council against any and all losses, costs, expenses, awards, liabilities incurred by the Council in connection with or as a result of any claims, demands or proceedings of whatever nature by any employee or former employee of the Contractor or its sub-contractors or agents arising out of any non-compliance with TUPE.
- 28.7 The Contractor gives no express indemnity nor should be taken to have given any implied indemnity whether particular to the Council or jointly arising in relation to

any matter connected with or arising out of the application or non application or the compliance or non compliance with TUPE.

- 28.8 The Contractor shall not make any claim against the Council in connection with the effect on the Contract of TUPE.
- 28.9 The Contractor undertakes not to change personnel or Service delivery structure during the last twelve months of the Contract other than for bona fide economic or operational reasons related to provision of the Services under the Contract including but not limited to changes to preclude or promote application of TUPE upon termination or expiry of the Contract.
- 28.10 In the event of non-compliance by the Contractor with this Clause 28, then:
 - (a) the parties acknowledge that the Council shall be entitled to an injunction or an order for specific performance in order to obtain the TUPE information; and
 - (b) the Contractor shall reimburse all expenses incurred by the Council in enforcing the Contractor's compliance with this Clause. For the avoidance of doubt, this shall include the cost of Council officer time.
- 28.11 The Contractor shall on the date of this Contract secure for those former employees of the Council whose contracts of employment become by virtue of the TUPE regulations contracts of employment with the Contractor rights to acquire pension benefits which are the same as or count as being broadly comparable to or better than those rights that those former employees had, or had a right to acquire, as an employee of the Council.
- 28.12 The Council and the Contractor agree that the former employees referred to shall have the right to enforce the obligation to secure pension benefits against the contractor as if they were parties to this agreement, and that this right is conferred on those former employees under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999.

29 Contractor's Property

29.1 All property of the Contractor shall be at the sole risk of the Contractor while on the Premises and the Council shall not be liable for any loss or damage to such property unless this results from the wilful act of default of the Council.

30. Confidentiality

30.1 For the purposes of this condition "Confidential Information" means all information (whether commercial, financial, technical, personal or otherwise) relating to the disclosing party its employees, sub-contractors, servants or agents disclosed to or otherwise obtained by the recipient party under or in connection with the Contract and which is designated as being confidential or which is by its nature clearly confidential

- 30.2 Each party undertakes in respect of Confidential Information for which it is the recipient:-
- 30.2.1 to treat such information as confidential;
- 30.2.2 not without the disclosing parties proper written consent to communicate or disclose any part of such information to any person except:-
- 30.2.2.1 only to those employees agents sub-contractors and other suppliers on a need to know basis who are directly involved in the Contract
- 30.2.2.2 the recipient's auditors, professional advisers and any other persons or bodies having a legal right or duty to have access to the knowledge of the Confidential Information in connection with the business of the recipient
- 30.2.2.3 to ensure that all persons and bodies mentioned in sub condition 30.2.2.2 are made aware, prior to disclosure, of the confidential nature of the Confidential Information and that they owe a duty of confidence to the disclosing party and to use all reasonable endeavours to ensure that such persons and bodies comply with the provisions of this sub condition
- 30.2.2.4 not to use or circulate such information within its own organisation except to the extent necessary for the purposes of the Contract
- 30.3 The obligations in this condition will not apply to the Confidential Information:-
- 30.3.1 in the recipient's possession (with full right to disclose) before receiving it; or
- 30.3.2 which is or becomes public knowledge other than by breach of this condition; or
- 30.3.3 independently developed by the recipient without access to or use of the Confidential Information; or
- 30.3.4 lawfully received from a third party (with full right to disclosure)
- 30.4 The Contractor shall indemnify the Council from and against all claims losses expenses damages and costs arising from the breach of this condition by the Contractor its employees, servants agents and sub-contractors
- 30.5 The Contractor acknowledges that, except for any information which is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the Freedom of Information Act ("the Act") the text of this Contract, and any Schedules to this Contract, is not Confidential Information. The Council shall be responsible for determining in its absolute discretion whether any part of the Contract or its Schedules is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the Act.
- 30.6 Notwithstanding any other term of this Contract the Contractor hereby gives its consent for the Council to publish this Contract, and Schedules in their entirety, including from time to time agreed changes to the Contract, to the general public in whatever form the Council decides.

- 30.7 Notwithstanding early termination of the Contract for any reason this condition shall continue in force for a period of three years following the date of such early termination or the expiry date of the Contract.
- 30.8 No public or press announcements shall be made with regard to the subject matter of this Contract unless the text of such announcement is first approved and initialled by the Council. The Contractor shall not make or authorise the making of any press release or other public statement or disclosure concerning this contract or any transaction contemplated by it without the prior written consent of the Council.
- 30.9 The Contractor shall arrange that all members of its staff requiring to access the Council's ICT systems or otherwise requiring access to sensitive data by virtue of their duties under the Contract, sign the ICT Security & Operational Standards Required of Third Party Organisations (copies of the current version are available on request). A duly authorised officer of the Council, whose decision shall be final and conclusive, will determine which staff members are required to sign this document. Completed forms shall be returned to the Council's authorised officer prior to commencement of any work. No such access shall be granted to any individual who fails to sign this document.

31. <u>Term</u>

- 31.1 This Contract shall commence on the Commencement Date and shall continue for the Term subject to the terms and conditions of this Contract
- 31.2 This Contract may be extended by the Council giving no less than [2 months] written notice to the Contractor before the end of the initial Term. Such period of extension shall be at the discretion of the Council but shall in any event be for a period of no more than [one year] from the date of the expiry of the initial Term

32 **Dispute Resolution**

- 32.1 The parties shall attempt in good faith to negotiate a settlement to any dispute between them arising out of or in connection with the Contract and such efforts shall involve the escalation of the dispute to an appropriately senior representative of each party.
- 32.2 If the dispute cannot be resolved by the parties within one month of being escalated as referred to in clause 32.1, the dispute may by agreement between the parties be referred to a neutral adviser or mediator (the "Mediator") chosen by agreement between the parties. All negotiations connected with the dispute shall be conducted in confidence and without prejudice to the rights of the parties in any further proceedings.

32.3 If the parties fail to appoint a Mediator within one month, or fail to enter into a written agreement resolving the dispute within one month of the Mediator being appointed, either party may exercise any remedy it has under applicable law.

33 Governing Law

33.1 These conditions shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the Law of England and Wales and the Contractor hereby irrevocably submits to the jurisdiction of the English Courts

ATTACHMENT A

A1. PROTECTION OF VULNERABLE GROUPS

- A1.1 The parties acknowledge that the Contractor is a Regulated Activity Provider with ultimate responsibility for the management and control of the Regulated Activity provided under this Contract and for the purposes of the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006.
- A1.2 The Contractor shall:
- A1.2.1 ensure that all individuals engaged in the provision of the Services are subject to a valid enhanced disclosure check undertaken through the Disclosure and Barring Service including a check against the adults' barred list or the children's barred list, as appropriate; and
- A1.2.2 monitor the level and validity of the checks under this Clause A1 for each member of staff.
- A1.3 The Contractor warrants that at all times for the purposes of this Contract it has no reason to believe that any person who is or will be employed or engaged by the Contractor in the provision of the Services is barred from the activity in accordance with the provisions of the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 and any regulations made thereunder, as amended from time to time.
- A1.4 The Contractor shall immediately notify the Council of any information that it reasonably requests to enable it to be satisfied that the obligations of this Clause A1 have been met.
- A1.5 The Contractor shall refer information about any person carrying out the Services to the DBS where it removes permission for such person to carry out the Services (or would have, if such person had not otherwise ceased to carry out the Services) because, in its opinion, such person has harmed or poses a risk of harm to the Service Users, children or adult at risk.
- A1.6 The Contractor shall not employ or use the services of any person who is barred from, or whose previous conduct or records indicate that he or she would not be suitable to carry out Regulated Activity or who may otherwise present a risk to Service Users.

GENERAL CONDITIONS

SCHEDULE 2

Contents

C1	Scope of Framework Agreement
•	

- C2 Awards under the Framework Agreement
- C3 Monitoring & Review
- C4 Co-operation
- C5 Business Continuity Plan
- C6 Termination, Suspension & Consequences of Suspension
- C7 Emergency Closure
- C8 Change of Ownership
- C9 Declaration of Interests
- C10 Conclusion of Contract
- C11 Audit of Records
- C12 Safeguarding Adults
- C13 Mental Capacity Act
- C14 Quality Outcome Measures
- C15 Quality Outcome Indicators
- C16 Incidents Requiring Reporting Procedure
- C17 Emergency Agreement
- C18 Transport
- C19 Notices

In addition, the following General Conditions shall also apply to this Contract:-

C1. Scope of the Framework Agreement

- C1.1 This Framework Agreement governs the relationship between the Council and the Provider in respect of the provision of the Services by the Provider to the Council.
- C1.2 The Council appoints the Provider as a Framework Provider of the Service and the Provider shall be eligible to receive Referrals for such Services during the Term.
- C1.3 The Council may at its absolute discretion and from time to time order Services from the Provider in accordance with the Referral process set out in appendix B Specification (Allocation of Services) during the Term. If and to the extent that any Services under this Framework Agreement are required the Council shall:
- C1.3.1 enter into contract with the Provider for these Services materially in accordance with the terms of the Contract;

C1.3.2 comply with the Allocation of Services process in appendix B Specification

C1.4 The Provider acknowledges that, in entering into this Framework Agreement, no form of exclusivity or volume guarantee has been granted by the Council for the

Services and that the Council is at all times entitled to enter into other contracts and arrangements with other providers for the provision of any or all services which are the same as or similar to the Services.

C2. Awards Under the Framework Agreement

- C2.1 If the Council decides to source Services through the Framework Agreement then it may satisfy its requirements for the Services by awarding a Contract in accordance with the terms laid down in this Framework Agreement and Specification.
- C2.2 The Provider shall perform the Service to the Individual from the Commencement Date detailed in the Individual Purchase Order. The Contract shall continue thereafter until such time as either party terminates it in accordance with the Contract.
- C2.3 The Service to the Individual shall be subject to the terms and conditions of this Contract.
- C2.4 The Contract for the Service to the Individual shall be formed between the Provider and the Purchaser when the Purchaser receives an Individual Purchase Order signed by both parties for that Individual. The Provider shall counter-sign the Individual Purchase Order and return it to the Purchaser within two working days using the Purchaser's secure email system, or such other secure method as agreed by the Purchaser.
- C2.5 The Provider shall supply the Purchaser with an email address for Individual Purchase Orders and other confidential information to be sent to. Access to this email address will be managed by the Provider on "need to know" principles. The Provider shall notify the Purchaser as soon as practicably possible in the event that the email address changes.

C3. Monitoring & Review

- C3.1 The Provider shall allow members of the Purchaser's staff reasonable access to any premises of the Provider at any time. Notice shall not necessarily be given to the Provider.
- C3.2 The Purchaser shall be entitled to carry out a review of the Service and such other checks to monitor the performance of the Contract and to ensure the Provider's suitability to meet the requirements of the Contract and the Specification at any reasonable time. The Provider shall participate as reasonably requested. This will include (but is not limited to):
 - (a) Quality Assurance visits at a frequency and in a format to be determined by the Purchaser;
- (b) Subject to the provisions of condition 21 (Data Protection) hereof, shall make available records of the Services provided to the Individual as required in the Specification and any other information reasonably required. This shall include reasonable access to staff and Individual's files;
- (c) Such other information reasonably requested e.g. copies of accounts, policies and procedures etc;
- (d) Such other Quality Outcome Indicators as listed at C14 (Quality Outcomes Indicators).

C4. Co-operation

- C4.1 The Parties must at all times act in good faith towards each other.
- C4.2 The Provider must co-operate fully and liaise appropriately with:-
 - the Purchaser;
 - any third party provider who the Individual may be transferred to or from;
 - any third party provider which may be providing care to the Individual at the same time as the Provider; and primary, secondary and social care services.
- C4.3 In order to:
 - ensure that a consistently high standard of care for the Individual is maintained at all times;
 - ensure a co-ordinated approach is taken to promote the quality of Individual care across all pathways spanning more than one provider;
 - achieve a continuation of the Services that avoids inconvenience to, or risk to the health and safety of, Individuals, employees of the Provider or members of the public.

C5. Business Continuity Plan

C5.1 The Provider shall have a Business Continuity Plan which sets out how the Provider seeks to identify, assess and prioritise risks and the actions taken to mitigate such risk across the whole operation of the Service, for example, general staffing and recruitment difficulties, how the provider will prioritise services in the case of bad weather e.g. people without family, facilities management and back office etc. The Provider shall provide a copy to the Purchaser on request. The Provider shall notify the Purchaser of any circumstances that will potentially impact on the delivery of the Service i.e. significant infrastructure works, in advance, where pre planned or within 24 hours for unplanned situations.

C6. Termination, Suspension & Consequences of Suspension

TERMINATION:

- C6.1 Subject to the other Terms of the Contract the Purchaser has the right to terminate this Framework Agreement or the provision of any part of the Framework Agreement upon giving no less than three months written notice (or shorter period by written, mutual consent).
- C6.2 Subject to the other Terms of the Contract the Provider may terminate this Contract upon giving no less than three months written notice (or shorter period by written, mutual consent).
- C6.3 The Purchaser may terminate this Contract forthwith upon written notice (or upon such period of notice as the Purchaser deems appropriate) in the event that the Provider shall fail to perform the Service or shall have committed a material breach of this Contract and (if such breach is capable of remedy) shall have failed to rectify such breach within 30 days of being required by the Purchaser in writing to do so.
- C6.4 The Provider shall notify the Council in writing immediately upon the occurrence of any of the following events:-
- C6.4.1 where the Provider is an individual and if a petition is presented for the Provider's bankruptcy or a criminal bankruptcy order is made against the Provider or he makes any composition or arrangement with or for the benefit of creditors, or makes any conveyance or assignment for the benefit of creditors, or if an administrator is appointed to manage his affairs; or
- C6.4.2 where the Provider is not an individual but is a firm or a number of persons acting together in any capacity if any event in (C6.4.1) or (C6.4.3) of this condition occurs in respect of any partner in the firm or any of those persons or a petition is presented for the Provider to be wound up as an unregistered company; or
- C6.4.3 where the Provider is a company, if the company passes a resolution for winding up or dissolution (otherwise than for the purposes of and followed by an amalgamation or reconstruction) or the Court makes an administration order or a winding up order, or the company makes a composition or arrangement with its creditors or an administrative receiver, receiver or manager is appointed by a creditor or by the Court, or possession is taken of any of its property under the terms of a charge.
- C6.5 On the occurrence of any of the events described in condition C6.4 or if the Provider shall fail to perform the Contract or shall have committed a material breach of this Contract and (if such breach is capable of remedy) shall have failed to remedy such breach within 30 days of being required by the Council to do so, or where the Contractor is an individual if he shall die or be adjudged incapable of managing his affairs within the meaning of Part V11 of the Mental Health Act 1983 the Council shall be entitled to terminate this Contract by notice to the Contractor with immediate effect

- C6.6 The Purchaser may terminate this Contract forthwith upon written notice (or upon such period of notice as the Purchaser deems appropriate) in the event that the Provider shall:
 - fail to proceed diligently and regularly in the provision of the Service; or
 - have failed to comply with legislative requirements; or
 - is in breach of Condition 20 (Assignment and Sub-contracting); or
 - is in breach of Condition 23 (Bribery and Corruption); or
 - is in breach of Condition 30 (Confidentiality).
- C6.7 By law, all organisations that provide Regulated Activities, as listed in Schedule 1 of the Health and Social Care Act 2008 (Regulated Activities) Regulations 2010, must be registered with the Care Quality Commission. The Provider must notify the Purchaser immediately in the event:-
 - that the Provider intends to de-register
 - that CQC suspend or cancel registration
 - The Contract shall terminate forthwith with or without written notice in these circumstances.
- C6.8 The Purchaser may terminate this Contract forthwith with or without written notice (or upon such period of notice as the Purchaser deems appropriate) if a safeguarding adults enquiry, a serious incident or complaint is upheld against the Provider or any member of staff. The decision as to whether, or not, such a complaint against the Provider is valid and justified shall be made by the Contracts Manager. This decision shall be final and conclusive. The Purchaser reserves the right to suspend the Service or the Service to the Individual whilst any investigation into an allegation takes place.
- C6.9 In the event that:
- C6.9.1 the Contract is terminated in accordance with the provisions of this Condition; or
- C6.9.2 the Provider shall fail to deliver the Service or any proportion thereof in accordance with the Contract then, in addition to any other common law remedies available to the Purchaser or any further remedies available to it pursuant to the terms of the Contract, the Purchaser may purchase other services similar to the Service to make good:
 - such default or breach; or
 - in the event that the Contract is terminated the Service remaining to be delivered:

The cost of purchasing other services so far as they exceed the amount which would have been payable to the Provider for them if they had been delivered in accordance with the Contract shall be recoverable from the Provider together with such sums as shall compensate the Purchaser for the administrative costs incurred as a result of such default or termination. The provisions of this Condition are without prejudice to any other remedies available to the Purchaser for breach of contract.

C6.10 Termination under this condition C6 shall not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy which shall have accrued or shall thereupon accrue to the Council.

SUSPENSION AND CONSEQUENCES OF SUSPENSION

- C6.11 A suspension event shall have occurred if:
- C6.11.1 the Purchaser reasonably considers that a breach by the Provider of any obligation under this Contract:
 - may create an immediate and serious threat to the health or safety of any Individual; or
 - may result in a material interruption in the provision of any one or more of the Services; or
- C6.11.2 the Provider is prevented, or will be prevented, from providing a Service due to the termination, suspension, restriction or variation of any Consent, (each of the above is a **Suspension Event**).
- C6.12 Where a Suspension Event occurs the Purchaser:
- C6.12.1 may by written notice to the Provider and with immediate effect suspend any affected Service, or the provision of any affected Service, until the Provider demonstrates to the reasonable satisfaction of the Purchaser that it is able to and will perform the suspended Service, to the required standard; and
- C6.12.2 will where applicable promptly notify CQC and/or any relevant Regulatory Body of the suspension.
- C6.13 During the suspension of any Service under condition C6.11, the Provider must comply with any steps the Purchaser reasonably specifies in order to remedy the Suspension Event, including where the Purchaser's decision to suspend pursuant to condition C6.11 has been referred to dispute resolution under condition 32 (Dispute Resolution).
- C6.14 During the suspension of any Service under condition C6.11, the Provider will not be entitled to claim or receive any payment for the suspended Service except in respect of:
- C6.14.1 all or part of the suspended Service the delivery of which took place before the date on which the relevant suspension took effect in accordance with condition C6.11; and/or;
- C6.14.2 all or part of the suspended Service which the Provider continues to deliver during the period of suspension in accordance with condition C6.11.

- C6.15 The Parties must use all reasonable endeavours to minimise any inconvenience caused or likely to be caused to Individuals as a result of the suspension of the Service.
- C6.16 Except where suspension occurs by reason of an event of Force Majeure, the Provider must indemnify the Purchaser in respect of any Losses directly and reasonably incurred by the Purchaser in respect of that suspension (including for the avoidance of doubt Losses incurred in commissioning the suspended Service).
- C6.17 Following suspension of a Service the Provider must at the reasonable request of the Purchaser and for a reasonable period:
- C6.17.1 co-operate fully with the Purchaser and any successor provider of the suspended Service in order to ensure continuity and a smooth transfer of the suspended Service and to avoid any inconvenience to or risk to the health and safety of Individuals, employees of the Purchaser or members of the public; and
- C6.17.2 at the cost of the Provider:
 - (a) promptly provide all reasonable assistance and all information necessary to effect an orderly assumption of the suspended Service by an alternative successor provider; and
 - (b) deliver to the Purchaser all materials, papers, documents and operating manuals owned by the Purchaser and used by the Provider in the provision of the suspended Service.
- C6.18 As part of its compliance with condition C6.17 the Provider may be required by the Purchaser to agree a transition plan with the Purchaser and/or any alternative successor Provider.
- C6.19 During any suspension of a Service the Provider where applicable will implement the relevant parts of the Business Continuity Plan to ensure there is no interruption in the availability to the relevant Service.
- C6.20 The Purchaser operates a Cautions List through its Care Governance Board procedures, as detailed at Attachment E (Provider's Guide to Care Governance). In addition to any other remedies available to the Purchaser pursuant to the terms of the Contract, the Purchaser may suspend or terminate the Contract or an Individual Purchaser Order in accordance with Attachment E (Provider's Guide to Care Governance) in the event:-
 - the Provider fails to meet CQC standards;
 - a safeguarding or quality concern is raised;
 - of financial concerns;

- complaints;
- a failure to provide information reasonably requested by the Purchaser in accordance with this Contract, or persistent failure to provide the information in a timely manner;
- fails to meet the requirements of C15 Quality Outcome Indicators

This list is not exhaustive.

C7. Emergency Closure

C7.1 In the event of an emergency closure or a potential emergency closure of the Provider, the Purchaser shall be informed immediately by the Provider.

C8. Change of Ownership

- C8.1 The Provider shall immediately inform the Purchaser of any change affecting the ownership of the Provider in addition to notifying any relevant registration authority.
- C8.2 In the event that the Provider wishes to transfer the Contract to any new owner the Provider shall request that the Purchaser shall assign the Contract. The Purchaser may refuse any request for assignment in its absolute discretion.

C9. Declaration of Interests

C9.1 The Provider shall inform the Purchaser in writing if any elected member or employee of the Purchaser is involved in any capacity with the Provider at any time during the Term of the Contract.

C10. Conclusion of Contract

- C10.1 Subject to conditions 21 (Data Protection) and 30 (Confidentiality), upon the termination of this Contract the Provider shall give to the Purchaser or to any person the Purchaser may specify if requested, all data, information, files, records, documents and the like (in whatever format they may be held) which the Purchaser has supplied to the Provider for the purposes of this Contract (which may have subsequently been altered by the Provider) in connection with the carrying out of the Providers obligations under this Contract.
- C10.2 Unless the Purchaser authorises the Provider to do so, or it is required at law to do so, it must not retain any copies of the information etc referred to in Condition C10.1.

C11. Audit of Records

- C11.1 The Provider must comply with all reasonable requests made by CQC, the National Audit Office, any authorised person and the authorised representative of the Local Healthwatch for entry to the Providers premises and/or premises of any Sub-contractor for the purposes of auditing, viewing, observing or inspecting such premises and/or the provision of the Services, and for information relating to the provision of the Services.
- C11.2 The Provider similarly agrees to make available all records maintained on volunteers and staff recruitment and training and in respect of Disclosure and Barring Check (DBS) and related checks as set out in the Specification at appendix B. The Provider shall allow the Purchaser full access to its premises upon reasonable request to allow such inspection or audit to take place and shall provide all reasonable facilities, resources and assistance to support this process. In this Condition the term "records" means all records in any medium (whether written, computer readable or otherwise) including accounts, data, documents, drawings and private notes about the Purchaser and all copies and extracts of them made or required by the Provider in the course of this Contract.

C12. Safeguarding adults

- C12.1 If a member of the Provider's staff or volunteer becomes aware of abuse or suspects that abuse may be happening to an adult, then the Provider's Manager must inform the Adult Community Team, by telephone (01344 351500) on the same day of the concern being raised. Further guidance can be found in the Berkshire Multi-Agency Safeguarding Adults Policy and Procedures 2016i for safeguarding adults or any such document from the Purchaser that supersedes this publication. If a Provider has safeguarding concerns out of normal office hours, then they should contact the Emergency Duty Team by telephone.
- C12.2 The Provider shall ensure that all staff and volunteers engaged in the provision of the Services are:
- C12.2.1 registered with the Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) in accordance with the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 as amended and regulations or orders made there under; and a check against the adult's barred list or the children's barred list, as appropriate: and
- C12.2.2 are subject to a valid enhanced DBS check; and
- C12.2.3 the Provider shall monitor the level and validity of the checks under this condition for all staff and volunteers.
- C12.2.4 subject to sufficient training which must include an understanding of the safeguarding process in Bracknell Forest, the importance of reporting concerns and how to achieve this and an awareness of their responsibilities under the Care

Act (2014), particularly Chapter 7 of the Statutory Guidance relating to People in Positions of Trust

- C12.3 The Provider warrants that at all times for the purposes of this Contract:
- C12.3.1 it is appropriately registered in relation to all persons who are or will be employed or engaged by the Provider in the provision of the Services, and
- C12.3.2 it has no reason to believe that any such person:
- C12.3.2.1 is barred from the activity; or
- C12.3.2.2 is not registered with the DBS, in accordance with the provisions of the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 and any regulations made there under, as amended from time to time.
- C12.3.2.3 has in place a written procedure to comply with any CQC requirement regarding the need to undertake further DBS checks on their staff, a copy of which shall be provided to the Council upon request
- C12.4 The Provider shall immediately notify the Purchaser of any information that it reasonably requests to enable it to be satisfied that the obligations of this condition C12 have been met.
- C12.5 The Provider shall refer information about any staff carrying out the Services to the DBS where it removes permission for such staff to carry out the Services (or would have, if such staff had not otherwise ceased to carry out the Services) because, in its opinion, such staff has harmed or poses a risk of harm to the adult at risk.
- C12.6 The Provider shall not, without the prior written consent of the Purchaser, employ or use the services of any person who is barred from, or whose previous conduct or records indicate that he or she would not be suitable to carry out the Service, or may present a risk to Individuals or any other person.
- C12.7 The Purchaser's consent under condition C12.6 shall be conditional on appropriate safeguards being put in place as the Purchaser in its absolute discretion, and in accordance with any directions made under the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006, may determine.
- C12.8 The Provider agrees to follow the "Berkshire Safeguarding Adults Policy and Good Practice Guidance Manual" and the Care Quality Commissions "roles and responsibilities for safeguarding children and adults" or any amended protocol thereunder or any relevant superseding protocol. This will include having clear procedures, that are regularly reviewed and which meet the Safeguarding requirements of the Care Act (2014) ensuring that the 6 key principles underpin all

work in this area. Copies of this document can be found at: <u>http://www.sabberkshirewest.co.uk/practitioners/berkshire-safeguarding-adults-policy-and-procedures/</u> (subject to change).

- C12.9 The Provider and its staff and volunteers shall not act as either executors or as a witness to the will of any Person. Nor shall they accept power of attorney status for any Person or act in the capacity of a certificate Provider for a Lasting Power of Attorney or any other Power of Attorney.
- C12.10 The Provider shall respect the confidentiality of Individuals and adhere to the Information Sharing and Assessment Protocol within the Safeguarding Adults Policy and Good Practice Guidance Manual, which summarises local, 'arrangements to work effectively with other organisations to safeguard and promote welfare, including arrangements for sharing information;' (subject to any relevant provisions of the Data Protection Act).
- C12.11 The Provider shall disseminate and implement 'appropriate whistle-blowing procedures, and a culture that enables issues about safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children to be addressed'.

 ¹ Berkshire Adults Safeguarding Policy and Good Practice Guidance Manual <u>http://www.sabberkshirewest.co.uk/practitioners/berkshire-safeguarding-adults-policy-and-procedures/</u>
¹¹ UK legislation: Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 <u>http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2006/47/contents</u>

C13. Mental Capacity Act

- C13.1 The Provider shall comply with the requirements of the Mental Capacity Act 2005.
- C13.2 There are 5 core principles that underpin the Mental Capacity Act 2005 as follows:
- C13.2.1 A person must be assumed to have capacity unless it is established that they lack capacity.
- C13.2.2 A person is not to be treated as unable to make a decision unless practicable (doable) steps to help them to do so unless all practical steps to help have been taken without success.
- C13.2.3 A person is not to be treated as unable to make a decision merely because they make an unwise decision.
- C13.2.4 An act done, or decision made, under this Act for or on behalf of a person who lacks capacity must be done, or made, in their best interests.
- C13.2.5 Before the act is done, or the decision is made, regard must be had to whether the purpose for which it is needed can be as effectively achieved in a way that is less restrictive of the person's rights and freedom on action.

- C13.3 These principles must be followed in any assessment of or decision about a Persons capacity. The Code of Practice can be found at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/mental-capacity-act-code-of-practice</u> (subject to change)
- C13.4 Where an Individual is unable to express their views/decisions or has been assessed as lacking capacity; the Provider will ensure that each Individual receives assistance with this process which may mean accessing the Independent Mental Capacity Advocate (IMCA) service under the Act.

C14. Quality Outcome Measures

- C14.1 The Provider must carry out the Services in accordance with the law and good clinical practice and must, unless otherwise agreed (subject to the law) with the Purchaser in writing:-
- C14.1.1 Comply, where applicable, with the registration and regulatory compliance guidance of the Care Quality Commission (CQC) and any other Regulatory Body:
- C14.1.2 Respond, where applicable, to all requirements and enforcement actions issued from time to time by CQC or any other Regulatory Body;
- C14.1.3 Consider and respond to the recommendations arising from any audit, death, serious incident report or patient safety incident report;
- C14.1.4 Comply with the recommendations from time to time contained in guidance and appraisals issued by NICE;
- C14.1.5 Respond to any reports or recommendations made by Local Healthwatch;
- C14.1.6 Comply with the Quality Outcomes Indicators set out in C15 (Quality Outcomes Indicators).
- C14.7 Comply with all relevant national standards, such as the Accessible Information Standard (SCCI1605) issued by NHS England.

C15. Quality Outcome Indicators

Quality Outcomes Indicators	Threshold	Method of Measurement
All correct Individual Purchaser Orders shall be signed and returned within two working day of receipt	90%	Data Collection
The Provider shall provide copies of current insurance certificates on an annual basis when requested by the Purchaser	100%	Data Collection
The Provider shall report any incidents detailed at C16 within the timescales indicated,	100%	Data Collection & Contract Monitoring
The Provider shall meet the monitoring requirements detailed in appendix B Specification	100%	Contract Monitoring

C16. Incidents Requiring Reporting

- C16.1 The Provider shall comply with the requirements and arrangements for notification of deaths and other incidents in accordance with CQC Regulations. If the Provider gives a notification to the CQC or any other Regulatory Body which directly or indirectly concerns any Individual, the Provider must send a copy to the Council in accordance with C16.4
- C16.2 The Parties must comply with the arrangements for reporting, investigating, implementing and sharing lessons learned from serious incidents, safety incidents and non-Individual safety incidents that are agreed between the Provider and the Purchaser and set out in Attachment D (Incidents Requiring Reporting Procedure).
- C16.3 Subject to the Law, the Purchaser shall have complete discretion to use the information provided by the Provider under this condition and C16 (Incidents Requiring Reporting Procedure).
- C16.4 The Provider shall:-
 - (a) send the Purchaser a copy of any CQC Notifiable Incidents within 5 days of the incident being reported to CQC
 - (b) Notify the Purchaser of any Enforcement or Warning Notice issued by CQC within 3 days of receipt of said Enforcement Notice
 - (c) Inform the Purchaser of the outcome of any inspection by a local authority which leads to a flag/embargo status within one working day of being notified of the flag/embargo

(d) Inform the Purchaser's Contracts Team if there is any change of registered manager within 5 days of the change

In accordance with condition C6.20 (Suspension & Consequences of Suspension) failure to provide this information may see the Provider referred to the Care Governance Board which might result in the Service being embargoed.

C17. Emergency Agreement

- C17.1 The Emergency Agreement process shall only be instigated when it is not possible to comply with the standard procedure for putting an Individual Purchase Order in place.
- C17.2 Emergency Agreements may be for new placements, or extensions to existing placements, the details of which will be sent by the Purchaser to the Provider via email.
- C17.3 An Individual Purchase Order will be issued within two working days of the Emergency Agreement process being instigated which shall record the start date of the package. The Individual Purchase Order shall replace completely the email issued as part of the Emergency Agreement process.

C18. Transport

- C18.1 The Provider shall ensure that all vehicles employed in the performance of this Contract are properly licensed, insured, taxed, and tested and that they comply with all regulations and requirements relating to the construction, maintenance, and operation of such vehicles. For the avoidance of doubt, this shall apply whether the employee uses their own vehicle, or a vehicle owned by the Provider.
- C18.2 All drivers of any vehicles used must be suitably qualified, insured, and possess the relevant valid driving licence.
- C18.3 Any events that affect or alter a Worker's ability to drive or the validity of their driving licence must be reported to the Provider immediately.
- C18.4 The Provider hereby indemnifies the Purchaser from and against all losses costs expenses liabilities damages and claims arising from the failure of the Provider its servants or agents to duly perform its obligations pursuant to conditions C18.1, C18.2 and C18.3 above and arising further from any act or omission of the Provider its servants or agents in respect of the non performance of the said obligations.

C19. Notices

C19.1 No notice to be served upon the Provider shall be valid and effective unless it is delivered by hand or by post or by registered post or by the recorded delivery

service or transmitted by telex telemessage facsimile transmission or other means of telecommunication, including email, resulting in the receipt of a written communication in permanent form and sent or transmitted to the Nominated Manager responsible for contracts at the Providers principal place of business or to such other address as the Provider may have substituted

- C19.2 No notice to be served upon the Purchaser shall be valid or effective unless it is delivered by hand or by post or by registered post or by the recorded delivery service or transmitted by telex telemessage facsimile transmission or other means of telecommunication, including email, resulting in the receipt of a written communication in permanent form and sent or transmitted to the Contracts Team Manager, Adult Social Services and Health Department at Bracknell Forest Council Time Square Market Street Bracknell Berkshire RG12 1JD or to such other address as the Purchaser may have substituted
- C19.3 Any notice to be served shall be deemed to be given on the date that it is delivered by hand or transmitted by telex telemessage facsimile transmission or other means of telecommunication or if sent by post or by recorded delivery on the date when it would be delivered in the ordinary course of post in normal business hours.

SCHEDULE 3

SPECIAL CONDITIONS

Contents

- D1 Payment Terms
- D2 Termination & Suspension of Services Provided to Individuals
- D3 Temporary Absences
- D4 Death of the Individual
- D5 Not Used
- D6 Not Used
- D7 Not Used
- D8 Indemnity & Insurance Requirements
- D9 Handling Individual's Money
- D10 Handling Personal Budgets
- D11 Manner of Providing Services
- D12 Care Governance

In addition, the following Special Conditions shall also apply to this Contract:-

D1. Payment Terms

- D1.1 This Framework Agreement includes a gain share element. See appendix G for details of the model and payment terms for the gain share. The Purchaser reserves the right to review the gain share element and payment terms at the end of the first 12 months of the Contract. Providers will cooperate with the Purchaser on any review. Any changes will be confirmed in writing between the parties.
- D1.2 The Purchaser shall make payment to the Provider for Services provided to Individuals in respect of Service properly performed, in accordance with the Specification, the Individual Purchase Order, the Wellbeing Plan and the Prices set out in the Pricing Schedule at Schedule 7 hereof.
- D1.3 The Price shall remain fixed throughout the Term of the Contract in accordance with Schedule 7.
- D1.4 The Provider is required to operate an Electronic Time Monitoring System (ETMS) in the provision of the Service. The Provider shall allow the Purchaser reasonable access to their ETMS in order to ascertain that records are correct and that the Service has been performed satisfactorily.
- D1.5 The Provider may but is not obliged to charge interest at the rate of 2% over Lloyds base lending rate on any late payment save where any payment is properly disputed.
- D1.6 Payment of the Price shall not operate as a waiver of any rights of the Purchaser under the Contract. The Purchaser reserves the right to make a deduction from the Price where the Provider has been in breach of the Contract provided that the

deduction shall be commensurate with the breach and notified by the Purchaser to the Provider in writing.

- D1.7 In the event that the Contract shall be suspended in accordance with the provisions of C5 (Termination and Suspension of Contract) no payment shall be made to the Provider for the period of such suspension
- D.1.8 The Price payable for Services supplied to an Individual Purchaser shall not exceed the basic rates listed in the Pricing Schedule of Schedule 7 hereof. The Provider shall be responsible for submitting invoices direct to Individual Purchasers. Payment terms will be by agreement between the Individual Purchaser and the Provider.
- D1.9 In accordance with the Pricing Schedule at Schedule 7 hereof the Provider shall be responsible for:
- D1.9.1 agreeing disbursements with the Individual Purchaser and recovering disbursements direct from them.
- D1.9.2 agreeing journeys undertaken to transport Individual Purchasers in the Worker's vehicle with the Individual Purchaser and shall be responsible for recovering related costs direct from them.
- D1.10 In the event that an Individual Purchaser fails to make payment to the Provider where Services are not disputed, the Purchaser shall pay the Provider the monies owing, subject to the Provider having taken all reasonable steps to obtain payment within reasonable timescales. "Reasonable timescales" shall normally be a period of 12 weeks
- D1.11 The Purchaser may from time to time, review its financial processes in order to make improvements. The Provider shall cooperate fully with the Purchaser to implement such changes, which shall be in a format to be determined by the Purchaser.

D2. Termination & Suspension of Services Provided to Individuals

- D2.1 The Purchaser may terminate an Individual Purchase Order with the Provider upon reasonable notice. "Reasonable notice" shall normally be a period of seven days, but shall be dependent upon the circumstances. Examples of the latter are detailed in clauses D2.2.1, D2.2.2, D2.2.3 and D2.2.4. (but without limitation).
- D2.2 During any notice period given in accordance with D2.1 the Provider shall be expected to continue to provide the Service to the Individual save where circumstances render this impossible, or where the Purchaser, in its absolute discretion, advises the Provider that it does not wish it to continue to provide the Service. Where notice of termination is given by the Purchaser under the Contract, the Purchaser shall only make payment to the Provider for Service actually provided during the notice period of seven days, or less, agreed by the parties. Payment of any outstanding amounts in relation to the Individual Purchase Order shall be in accordance with Clause D1 (Payment Terms) and appendix G (Gain Share Model).

- D2.2.1 hospitalisation of an Individual
- D2.2.2 absence of the Individual for any reason
- D2.2.3 if an Individual or their representative fails to pay the Individual's contribution
- D2.2.4 following a serious complaint or safeguarding regarding the Service delivered to the Individual by the Provider. The decision as to whether or not, such a complaint against the Provider is valid and justified shall be made by the Contracts Manager. The decision shall be final and conclusive.
- D2.3 The Provider may terminate an Individual Purchase Order subject to the Provider demonstrating that all reasonable attempts have been made to continue with the provision of the Service. This shall include the Provider meeting with the Individual and or the Purchaser in order to resolve any disputes, differences or to undertake a review of the Service (but without limitation). In the event that the Purchaser agrees that all reasonable attempts have been made and there is no other recourse other than to terminate the Individual Purchase Order, the Provider may terminate the Individual Purchase Order upon reasonable notice. "Reasonable Notice" shall normally be a period of 28 days (or shorter period by written mutual consent).
- D2.4 During any notice period given in accordance with D2.3 the Provider shall be expected to continue to provide the Service to the Individual save where circumstances render this impossible, or where the Purchaser, in its absolute discretion, advises the Provider that it does not wish it to continue to provide the Service. Where notice of termination is given by the Provider under the Contract, the Purchaser shall only make payment to the Provider for Service actually provided during the notice period of 28 days, or less, agreed by the parties. Payment of any outstanding amounts in relation to the Individual Purchase Order shall be in accordance with Clause D1 (Payment Terms) and appendix G (Gain Share Model).
- D2.5 In the event that either party terminates the Contract in accordance with C6.1 and C6.3 clauses D2.1 to D2.4 shall not apply, and the Provider shall continue to provide services to Individuals until alternative arrangements are made by the Purchaser, subject to all Individual Purchaser Orders being terminated by the termination date. Where alternative arrangements are put in place prior to the termination date, the Council reserves the right to reduce the notice period at D2.1 at their sole discretion.
- D2.6 The Purchaser may terminate an Individual Purchase Order forthwith upon notice to the Provider in the event that the Provider is in material breach of the provisions of the Contract in relation to that Individual Purchase Order

D3. Temporary Absences

- D3.1 Should an Individual be absent for any reason each party shall inform the other as soon as possible of their being aware of such absence save where the absence is pre-planned and previously notified.
- D3.2 During any period of absence e.g. hospital admission the Provider shall suspend the Service from the date of absence for a period of 4 weeks, unless terminated earlier by the Purchaser. No payment shall be made for the period of suspension.

D4. Death of the Individual

- D4.1 Should the Individual die the relevant party shall inform the other party within one working day.
- D4.2 In accordance with condition D4.1 the Individual Purchaser Order shall terminate on the day of death, regardless of whether the Individual dies at home or elsewhere e.g. in hospital.
- D5. Not Used
- D6. Not Used
- D7. Not used

D8. Indemnity & Insurance Requirements

- D8.1 Without prejudice to any rights or remedies of the Council (including the Council's rights and indemnities pursuant to the Contract) the Contractor shall indemnify the Council against all actions claims demands losses charges costs and expenses which the Council may suffer or incur as a result of or in connection with any damage to property or in respect of any injury (whether fatal or otherwise) to any person which may result directly or indirectly from any defect in the performance by the Contractor of the Services or the negligent or wrongful act or omission of the Contractor
- D8.2 The Contractor shall have in force and shall require any sub-contractor to have in force:-
- D8.2.1 The Provider shall obtain Employers Liability insurance cover in the sum of not less than £5,000,000 (five million pounds) in respect of any such personal injury to or death of any person arising under a contract of service with the Provider and arising out of an incident occurring during the course of such person's. The Purchaser shall reserve the right to review the requirement in respect of the amount of cover annually.

- D8.2.2 The Provider shall obtain Public Liability insurance cover in the sum of not less than £5,000,000 (five million pounds) or such greater sum as the Provider may choose in respect of any one incident and the Provider's insurance policy effecting such cover shall have the interest of the Purchaser endorsed thereon, or shall otherwise expressly by its terms confer its benefits upon the Purchaser. The Purchaser shall reserve the right to review the requirement in respect of the amount of cover annually. This shall include an extension to cover clinical negligence (otherwise known as treatment risks or medical malpractice) where the provision or non-provision of any part of the Services (or any other services under this Contract) may result in a clinical negligence claim to the sum of £5,000,000 (five million pounds)
- D8.2.3 The Provider shall obtain professional indemnity insurance in the sum of no less than £1,000,000 (one million pounds) throughout the Term and shall continue to maintain the same in force for a period of three years following the termination of the Contract. The provisions of this condition D8.2.3 (Indemnity & Insurance) shall survive the termination of the Contract and remain in full force and effect for six years following the date of termination.
- D8.2.4 The Provider shall obtain crime protector insurance to the value of £1 million for any one incident and unlimited in total, unless otherwise agreed by the Council in writing and detailed in the Contract
- D8.3 The policy or policies of insurance referred to in condition D8 shall be provided to the Council whenever it requests together with satisfactory evidence of payment of premiums

D9. Handling Individual's Money

- D9.1 The Provider shall have a policy on Handling an Individual's Personal Money, which shall cover as a minimum, a requirement that each Individual's money is kept separately from another with appropriate audit trail of Individuals' expenditure. A copy of the policy shall be made available to the Purchaser on request.
- D9.2 The Provider shall allow the Purchaser reasonable access to Individuals' records in order to audit compliance with the Purchasers policy and to investigate any financial concerns.

D10. Handling Individual's Personal Budget

D10.1 The Provider shall have in place systems and processes for recording expenditure for each person (the spend against the Wellbeing Plan). The Provider shall allow the Purchaser reasonable access to records in order to audit compliance

D11. Manner of Providing Services

- D11.1 All Services provided to Individuals shall be subject to the terms and conditions of this Contract.
- D11.2 All Services provided to Individual Purchasers shall be subject to the terms and conditions of this Contract where expressly indicated in the clauses.
- D11.3 All communication between the Purchaser and the Provider that contains personal data and sensitive personal data as defined within the Data Protection Act 1998 shall be communicated via the Purchaser's secure email system, which at the time of issue of the Contract is Clearswift or by an alternative method, where agreed by the Purchaser.

D12 Care Governance

D12.1 In accordance with Attachment E Providers Guide to Care Governance, the Purchaser may offer advice and support to the Provider in order to assist the Provider to bring about sustained improvements and to provide a safe service. The Purchaser reserves the right to charge the Provider for the support. Where a charge is to be applied the Purchaser shall agree this with the Provider in advance and confirm the agreement in writing. Attachment B Not used

Attachment C Payment Schedule

See separate Excel document

Attachment D Incidents Requiring Reporting Procedure

In relation to Individuals the Provider shall follow this process for all instances which require reporting.

- (a) The Provider shall report any incidents detailed at C16 (Incident Reporting Requirements) within the timescales indicated, or where no timescale is indicated, within 72 hours of the incident occurring
- (b) The Provider shall undertake any remedial actions reasonably requested by the Purchaser as well as follow its own internal policy
- (c) The Provider shall share the report into the incident with the Purchaser within 5 working days of completion, including finding the root course of the incident and action plan to rectify this

The action plan will be monitored in the Review Meetings which may increase whilst the action plan is being followed.

Attachment E Providers Guide to Care Governance

The aim of this document is to define the purpose and procedures of the Care Governance Board and how its operation might impact on services and providers.

As you will already know the Care Quality Commission (CQC) use a compliance system to show how well a service is performing against Key National Standards. CQC then use this information (in addition to other feedback) to assess the performance of Adult Social Care departments in terms of procuring and delivering quality services to its residents. In line with this, the Care Governance Board seeks to draw together and review information gathered from various sources in order to ensure that services commissioned are of a high standard

The dissemination of information through the Adult Social Care Department will ensure that relevant members of the Care Governance Board are immediately informed of any concerns that indicate a possible safeguarding or service quality issue. The Chief Officer: Adult Social Care will decide, based on the information available to them, whether the Caution List Process needs to be followed. This process allows for the handling and action of potential or known safeguarding or quality concerns regardless of the considered level of risk.

Caution List: A list of providers

 With whom new placements are not made, or made with caution, where quality and/or safeguarding adults concerns are being investigated or where a contractor is in "breach" of contract.

The Caution List Process

Once it has been decided a service or a provider should be added to the Caution List it will remain on the Care Governance Board (CGB) agenda for monitoring purposes until the Board are satisfied that all issues have been resolved.

Each service/provider on the Caution List will be given a commissioning status as follows:

- Red High risk
- Amber Medium risk

Red flagged services – will have a robust agreed action plan put in place which will be closely and regularly monitored. No new services will be commissioned. Existing services will be closely monitored and movements made where they are deemed necessary.

Amber flagged services – will have a robust agreed action plan put in place which will be closely and regularly monitored. New services will be commissioned with caution on a case-by-case basis. Existing services will be closely monitored and movements made where they are deemed necessary.

Green flagged services – will have completed the action plan and made any recommended changes within their service. An on going action plan may be in place if required but

commissioning will resume to normal and the provider will be removed from the Caution List. Green flagged services will not appear on the caution list.

CGB meetings occur on a monthly basis. At each meeting a decision will be made as to:

- which new providers/services have been or need to be added to the list and their commissioning status;
- whether providers currently on the list should remain and what their change in commissioning status is, if any
- Whom and what should be communicated within and outside BFC for any cases discussed.

If a provider is placed on the Cautions List they will be advised of this in writing and provided with a designated contact at the Council who will liaise with them regarding action planning and improvements and ensure representation of their views at all relevant meetings within the care governance process.

Following the CGB meeting the Contracts Team will update the Cautions List and communicate to the rest of the board regarding any new cases or updates as agreed. The Contracts Team will also inform/update providers on their status. Providers with a red flag may be asked to provide details of the people that they have at their homes, which are funded by bodies other than Bracknell Forest Council.

Sources of Information

There is information from a range of sources that will help the Care Governance Board determine risk and commissioning status:

• CQC Reports and Regulatory Letters/Information

CQC publish reports for all services inspected on their website. On a monthly basis they circulate notifications to local authorities of all inspection reports that have been published in the previous month (for services in their area). They may also contact local authorities if they have concerns about a home in their area.

Concerns raised by other Commissioning Authorities

Where other Local Authorities or CCGs have concerns about the quality or safety of services, they will alert the Contracts Team, the Safeguarding Team or the relevant operational team. Adult Safeguarding or Commissioning/Contracts Teams also share information about services known to them.

- **Safeguarding Concerns/Referrals** Safeguarding concerns/referrals are made to the relevant operational team (01344 351500) and may once assessed lead to Safeguarding Enquiries.
- Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DOLS)

Requests made and/or authorised under the Mental Capacity Act in relation to DOLS are monitored by the Safeguarding Team and areas requiring development may be highlighted to the CGB if they highlight service concerns.

Complaints, MP enquiries and Member enquiries

BFC has procedures to respond to complaints, MP and Member enquiries. Where complaints or enquiries are made regarding service delivery for Adult Social Care services, these are raised with the relevant team.

• Financial Checks and Insurance Checks

Credit checks measure financial robustness and can be carried out at any time by the Council. Services are required to have a range of insurances in place, depending on the nature of the service provided. Services without adequate insurance place service users and the Council at risk. The Contracts Teams monitors providers policy expiry dates and may ask for a copy of the renewal certificate.

• Feedback from Individuals/Families, Providers, Reviews Any individual in contact with a service may raise concerns about its quality. This might be a person receiving a service, their friends or family, carers, an employee of a provider or a professional visiting the service. Such information will be received through a range of routes depending on the informant. Service providers themselves may inform the Council about an issue relating to their own service or another service they know of.

Feedback from Quality Assurance monitoring

In consultation with operational teams and providers, the Contracts Team undertake Quality Assurance reviews of care homes and home care providers in the borough via desk top and field based monitoring. Additionally Quality Assurance reviews may be undertaken for providers that are deemed to be medium or high risk.